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CITY OF URBANA, ILLINOIS 
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS 

 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  Mayor Prussing and Members of the Urbana City Council  
FROM:  William R. Gray, Public Works Director 
 John Collins, Operations Manager 
DATE: May 23, 2013  
RE:  Central Business District Street Name Sign Replacement  
 
Background: 
The current Central Business District (CBD) Street Name Signs were installed in 2004. The CBD 
district is bound by Race Street, Illinois Street, Vine Street and University Avenue. This also 
includes the intersections of Cedar Street at Springfield Avenue and Cedar Street at Elm Street. 
(See attached CBD district map.) However, the street name signs along University Avenue at Race 
Street, Broadway Avenue and Vine Street are installed and maintained by the IDOT. These CBD 
street name signs are the arched top in shape with a black background and white legend. These 
signs also have “City of Urbana” in the arch of the sign. (See attached.) 
 
Discussion: 
The current CBD street name signs are in need of replacement due to their diminishing 
reflectivity and legibility. The current shape, text (size and font) and color of the current signs no 
longer meet specifications prescribed within the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices 
(MUTCD). In the attached circular letter 2012-09 from IDOT, Acting Engineer of Local Roads 
and Streets, Darrel W. Lewis provides a summary of the new prescribed specifications. These new 
specifications do include the governing agency’s ability to use an engineering study or judgment in 
regards to text height and sign size. See attached engineering study from Joseph Smith, P.E., 
Senior Civil Engineer, City of Urbana.  
 
Options:  
1. Replace the CBD street name signs complying with all MUTCD regulations and engineering 
judgment utilizing a 4” upper and 3” lower case text with a green background and white legend. 
(See attached layout of a street name sign for Main Street.) All overhead mounted signs will utilize 
12” upper and 9” lower case text. 
2. Replace the CBD street name signs complying with all MUTCD regulations and engineering 
judgment utilizing a 6” upper and 4.5” lower case text, with a green background and a white 
legend. All overhead mounted signs will utilize 12” upper and 9” lower case text. 
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3. Replace the CBD street name signs complying with all MUTCD regulations and engineering 
judgment utilizing a 6” upper and 4.5” lower case text, with a white back ground and black 
legend. (See attached layout of a street name sign for Main Street.) All overhead mounted signs 
will utilize 12” upper and 9” lower case text. 
 
Fiscal Impact: 
To replace all of the CBD street names signs utilizing option #3 will cost approximately $4,000, 
including installation hardware.  
 
Recommendations: 
City staff recommends option #3. This option would provide a distinct brand for the Central 
Business District. The 6” text and larger sign size would provide better visibility for the motorist.  
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